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Scholarly discourse or the systematic study of music was first introduced 
to South Korea in the 1970s. It has been called by various terms, i1makhak 

[musicology], minjok i1makhak [Korean musicology], chongjok i1makhak 
[ethnomusicology], or even l1mak illyuhak [anthropology of music]. 
However, while the West has undergone enormous changes in the field of 
musicology in the last two decades, its counterpart in South Korea has not 
made much progress since its inception. Several notable changes in the West 
are: (1) the integration of the two poles of musicology (historical and 
ethnomusicology) by studying both text and context in music research; (2) 
becoming inclusive, emcompassing all types of music and various 
approaches from diverse disciplines; (3) incorporating methodologies of the 
humanities which emphasize the importance of subjective voices of cultural 
insiders; and most of all, (4) constant search for an improved guideline for 
world music research. While these changes continually re-evaluate and re
define the field of musicology and can directly influence Korean musicology 
as well as the position of Korean music scholarships in the world, the 
musicology in South Korea has been stagnant. Even the researchers of 
traditional music who can greatly benefit from the adoption of 
ethnomusicological methods in studying Korean music are reluctant to 
accept the discipline (Park 1998). 

In this paper, I will first discuss the current trend in Western musicology 
to show ways in which Western musicologists, regardless of their musical 
orientations, search to make the field of world music research an inclusive 
discipline. Following a brief assessment of the current state of musicology in 
South Korea, I will then analyze the reasons why Korean musicologists have 
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marginalized or neglected alternative musicology by examining unique 
situations in contemporary South Korea in comparison to its neighboring 
cultures, especially those of China (Wong 1988; Yang 1998) and Japan (Tsuge 
1996). Finally I will call for "integrative" musicology for the future of 
Korean music research. 

Current trends in Western musicology 

Since the 1960s, several significant changes have occurred in Western 
musicology, especially in the field of ethnomusicology, and those changes 
have affected a wide spectrum of musicology, e.g., methodology, focus of 
research, areas of study, scholarships and the dynamics between the two 
long-held poles of musicology, i.e., historical musicology (straight 
musicology) and ethnomusicology (the other or alternative musicology). 

The most remarkable change is in the methodologies conceived, 
reshaped, and integrated within a very short time period, reflecting the 
scholars' constant search for a better way to study music. Changes in 
methodologies began in the 1960s and 70s with anthropologists entering the 
field (Merriam 1964; Blacking 1973; Geertz 1973). These anthropologists 
called for socio-cultural approaches in music research. Music was until then 
considered as an independent object and its study was limited to sound 
only. As the contextual studies enhanced the understanding of music, it was 
also the beginning of a rising status of ethnomusicology, eventually 
becoming an alternative canon in both camps. Historical musicologists, 
including such a well-known firgure as Charles Seeger, also began to realize 
the importance of contextual study. 

The humanistic approach was adopted in the 1980s. In his 1982 article, 
"Towards a Humanizing Ethnomusicology," Gourlay was called to 
humanize ethnomusicology. He asserted that music was not art or skill, but 
an "affecting presence" for humans. He proposed the ABCs in music 
research as following the tri-part form of Merriam. A is the "affective" or 
Armstrong field (Armstrong is the anthropologist who came up with the 
original idea of music being an affective being). B is for Blacking's field or 
field of change (I will discuss this later) and C is the field of condition, 
context and conceptualization (pp. 412-3). Gourlay's C is identical with 
Merriam's, although the model was reshaped with a new focus of music 
research and a new definition of music. His proposition of the humanistic 
approaches in music research dismissed scientific methodologies in 
musicology of the past, which reflected the general trend of the 1980s. 

In the 1980s, ethnomusicology included historical approaches to world 
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music research. In 1987, Tim Rice proposed a new model in his article, 
"Toward the Remodeling of Ethnomusicology." His approach was drawn 
from Geertz's idea about music. Clifford Geertz, in his book, The 
Interpretation of Culture (1973), states that music is a symbolic system: "It is 
historically constructed, socially maintained and individually applied (pp. 
363~4)." Rice's syncretic effort of incorporating historical aspects in 
ethomusicology was positively received (Crawford 1987: 511-3), especially 
by historical musicologists. Richard Crawford, an American historical 
musicologist, for instance, praises Rice's approach as it combines the two 
divided fields of musicology into one. 

The focus of research interests has also changed in the 1970s from the 
studying of music as a "product" to "process" (NettI1992). John Blacking, in 
his famous article, "The Study of Musical Change" (1984), emphasized the 
importance of studying musical changes in order to understand the people, 
culture, and society where the music is made and practiced. He stated that 
"the study of musical change ... may reveal not only how people have 
changed their music, but also how, through the medium of music, people 
can change themselves in unexpected ways (1978: 21, 23)." His view not 
only underscores the importance of musical changes but also stresses the 
importance of human aspects in music research. The study of musical 
changes eventually led to various issues of recent research, such as 
acculturation, syncretism, Westernization, modernization, nationalism, 
identity, and so on. 

Another important change is in the ever-expanding area of study in 
ethnomusicology. As opposed to historical musicology having European art 
music as its only research domain, ethnomusicology has become highly 
inclusive in its area of study, encompassing all types of music and accepting 
diverse approaches of various disciplines. Since the 1970s, popular music 
has become a new area of study in ethnomusciology and new types of 
scholars from sociology and cultural studies have enriched the music 
scholarships (Feld 1984, 1994; Keil 1987, 1994, 1995; Shepherd 1992). These 
scholars call for new ways of evaluating or thinking about music. The 
traditional view of musical greatness that has been associated with only 
European art music (Meyer 1965) is challenged (Keil 1987). The populist 
methodology insists on examining music from "below." MUSicology has 
always stayed up, distancing itself far from the "real" place where the music 
is being made and received. These scholars call for "participation" in music 
research as a participant rather than being just an observer. 

One of the most important changes in the West in relation to Asian music 
research in my view is the increasing importance of the native or cultural 
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insiders' voice. Lately, the humanistic approach and ethical concern have 
certainly influenced this change (I am brief here since I will talk about this 
issue later in my conclusion). 

1 might have appeared to argue that changes have occurred only in 
ethnomusicology since the 1960s. This is not because 1 am one of the other 
musicologists (meaning ethnomusicologists) but because active changes 
have actually occurred mainly in ethnomusicology. Then, what have 
historical musicologists been doing during that time? There has not been 
much development in the historical musicology side, except for reactions to 
the rising status of ethnomusicology as an alternative research method. 
Many historical musicologists have accepted ethnomusicology as an 
alternative methodology and coped with such changes (Kerman 1985). Of 
course, there were some uncomfortable feelings expressed. For instance, 
Gilbert Chase (1972), although he accepts a new socio-cultural studies 
approach, calls ethnomusicology Cutural Musicology. His statement reveals 
the uneasiness toward ethnomusicology and what it implies. On the other 
hand, several influential scholars of the historical side, including Charles 
Seeger, promoted the importance of contextual studies of ethnomusicology 
through their research and education. Nowadays, in North America at least, 
it is politically correct to accept the contextual studies as an important 
aspect of music research, regardless of the origin of music or researcher's 
training. Therefore, the rift between the two fields has narrowed as both 
began to accept the contextual studies as an alternative approach to music. 

Current state of musicology in contemporary South Korea 

The beginning of musicology in South Korea can be traced back to the 
1970s when the first generation of musicologists (both historical 
musicologists and ethnomusicologists) trained abroad returned to Korea; 
also some foreign musicologists (ethnomusicologists) have come to Korea to 
study Korean music. Musicology seemed to be the future direction for the 
field of music in South Korea as the newly arrived musicologists started to 
teach courses that were related to music history and theory. The music 
curricula and teaching methods of the West came along with the 
musicologists and a new set of music curricula in major universities of the 
West were implemented in South Korea. Needs for an independent 
musicology program have been widely discussed. However, there was no 
musicology program at either the undergraduate or graduate level back 
then and still almost is non-existent even now. Nontheless, the influx of 
musicologists, though affiliated with the "other" music departments 
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(usually performance-oriented ones), have stimulated the need for 
systematic studies of music in Korea. Many students have been inspired by 
their teaching and have gone abroad to study following their forerunners' 
footsteps. 

Most of the students in the 1970s and 80s are now coming back with great 
hopes, and the number of musicologists have increased from only a few in 
the 1970s to a much greater number (most of them not being tenured and 
thus having no influence in the policy making process). Now almost two 
decades have passed and the need for musicology programs at universities 
seems overwhelming as university curricula have continued to be modeled 
after those of the United States. For example, according to Park's list of 
ethnomusicology courses at the undergraduate and graduate levels in South 
Korea (Park 1998: 71), most courses taught in the West are being taught in 
South Korea, especially in all the major universities. 

Then, why are we not optimistic about the future of musicology in South 
Korea? While stating a great need for musicology programs as if this is the 
most urgent matter in music education in Korea, departments of music 
filled with performance-oriented personnel are still promoting only 
performances and neglecting historical and theoretical music education. The 
Korean National University of Arts is the only one in South Korea which 
has a program titled musicology. Furthermore, incoherent use of the term, 
musicology, in higher education also creates much doubt. Many graduate 
programs in music bear the title, musicology, even though the program is in 
reality a joint program of performance, composition, and in some cases 
theory as well. The term, musicology, in this case is used simply to indicate 
higher level of music education. 

Reasons behind marginalizing musicology program in contemporary 
South Korea 

I am a student of the first generation of musicologists who went to the 
United States to study musicology. Since my return to South Korea in 1996, I 
have been experiencing both optimism and skepticism. Having taught 
courses in both historical musicology and ethnomusicology at major 
universities (precisely 5 different ones this semester) in Korea for the past 
four years, I have observed this extraordinary paradoxical phenomenon of 
recognizing the need but not actually establishing musicology programs in 
the universities. In my view there are three major reasons for this. 

First, there has not been a firm establishment of musicology which we can 
use as a model in Korea. The problem starts with the way that musicology 
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has entered the Korean music community. It did not come in through the 
front door but entered through the back door. Since there were no 
musicology departments, musicologists joined universities by becoming 
faculty members of the "wrong" department. Therefore, the need for 
establishing independent musicology programs in higher education has 
been reduced considerably as new musicologists found their temporary 
"homes." This arrangement has served both the school administration and 
musicologists well for the time being. The universities could reduce cost by 
not establishing an additional department and musicologists at least found 
a place to teach and research, though the arrangement was not the best. 
Consequently, musicologists responsible for serving both fields have been 
forced to slow down their research considerably and in turn have lost 
energy to promote the field of musicology in Korea. 

The very first independent musicology program was established at the 
Korean National University of Arts (KNUA) in 1997. Its program can be 
said to be ethnomusicology-oriented. Its main research area is Korean music 
and adopts the methodology of ethnomusicology. I truly hope that this 
program will provide a firm ground on which we can build solid programs 
of Korean musicology. It is interesting to note that Lee Kang-sook, the 
president of KNUA, is not a musicologist in a strict sense (his degree was in 
music education). With solid ethnomusicology training from the University 
of Michigan and his desire to launch a system of Korean musicology, he 
established the Musicology Department at his university. He believes that 
Korean musicology has to be different from Western musicology in that 
foremost it should provide an environment for creating a musical mother 
tongue. In his two important books on musicology, Ethnomusicology and 
Culture (1982) and Korean Musicology (1990), Lee calls for active participation 
in the process. 

Compared to China and Japan, South Korea appears to continue dragging 
her feet since the slow start. Since ethnomusicology was first introduced to 
Japan in 1950 (Tsuge 1996: 153), many programs have been established at 
various universities and produced several internationally renowned 
musicologists such as Yosihiko Tokumaru and Genich Tsuge. In China, 
Western ethnomusicology has been established since the 1980s (Wong 1991) 
and changed the nature of music research in the country. For example, 
,anthropological and socia-cultural studies of music influenced by Western 
musicology are becoming a major part of musical approach and the 
historical study of music (Yang 1998). Many important books on 
ethnomusicology have been translated for general use and many native 
scholars are making their names on international stages (Wong 1991). 
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The second reason for the lack of musicology programs in Korea is due to 
the deeply rooted societal thinking or belief system that generates class 
divisions. Like Western versus Korean, old versus young, man versus 
woman, and so on, many aspects in Korea are often dichotomized. It is no 
exception in the field of music - Western music versus Korean music, art 
music versus popular music, and traditional music versus new music. Dual 
division of music in Korea stems from the traditional way of dividing 
music. Korean traditional music has been largely devided into two 
categories: elite music, and folk music. This division also reflects the social 
stratum. Elite music, also called "c1u'Jngak" (meaning right music), was 
appreciated by the nobility, and folk music was by the commoners. Just as 
the lifestyle of each class was different, so is their evaluation of musical 
ideal (Hwang 1985: 32). 

In contemporary South Korea, there has been much effort to reduce class 
division. Such effort has been reflected in the newly-composed traditional 
music combining the two poles of music, elite and folk. However, the rift 
between the two still prevails along with societal prejudice. This has been 
one of the critical reasons for divided scholarships in Korea, especially 
between Western music and Korean music. Western music, which came 
with Western civilization since the late 19th century, has been promoted in 
Korea throughout the 20th century. Western economic systems and political 
systems have made a big contribution to the modernization process of 
South Korea. Many people believed that Western music represents the 
modernity in music of Korea. On the other hand, Korean traditional music, 
which has barely survived political and cultural colonialism in the 20th 
century, represents pain and hardship of the past, not the glory, of Korea 
and her people. With the vigorous support by the government, Korean 
traditional music has gained its legitimacy in the Korean musicscape lately. 
However, promotion by the government has often been so political that 
private sectors, including academia are still highly reluctant to accept 
Korean music, old and new, as the main stream music of Korea. 

In the midst of the dichotomy being established between Western music 
and Korean music, Western musicology was introduced and its system 
again divided the music of Korea into two categories in their research, 
Western-oriented versus Korean. The field of Western ethnomusicology 
which includes Korean music as its research object even further divides elite 
music and folk music of Korean traditional music. Most first-generation 
ethnomusicologists practicing the original division of the West assert that 
Korean traditional music, especially elite music which have been the 
domain of their research area does not belong to the category of Western 
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ethnomusicology but of historical musicology. Only the folk music belongs 
to the category of ethnomusicology. They dismiss ethnomusicology in their 
research. Most native scholars, at least the ones at major universities in 
Korea, have mainly been studying the elite music tradition of Korean music. 
Therefore, Western ethnomusicology has had almost no chance of 
penetrating its place in Korean scholarships. 

Despite continually changing definitions, models, and methodologies, the 
search to realize a field of study capable of encompassing all music has 
remained a guiding principle of the discipline of Western musicology. 
Western ethnomusicology is for Korean scholars still widely perceived as 
ethnocentric and oriented predominantly towards the study of "others'" 
music by Western scholars and the main research areas are still oral 
tradition and folk music. 

Many scholars of Korean traditional music distance themselves from 
Western ethnomusicology and redefine the field in the way that is suitable 
to Korea. The first-generation ethnomusicologists often divide Korean 
musicology into two divisions: historical musicology and ethnomusicology, 
or Korean historical musicology and folk musicology. While these divisions 
may be valid in terms of their own research areas, such divisions are merely 
direct imports of the Western classification system. While the inclusive, 
syncretic nature and contextual methodology of "new" ethnomusicology of 
the West can enhance the much-belated study of Korean traditional music 
(Korea started in 1959 as opposed to 1912 in China and 1936 in Japan), why 
are we still dividing Korean music scholarships and reluctant to accept the 
changes in Western musicology? 

Lately, cultural insiders' voices on world music research have become 
enormously important (Nett! 1992: 393-4) and differences in analyses are 
being presented with a new method called dialogism (Bahktin 1985). 
Dialogue between insiders and outsiders as a way of looking into music and 
people of different cultures rather than simple dialectical approaches can 
create a new environment for hitherto Western-centered World music 
scholarship. I believe what we are doing in this conference is the format for 
that dialogue. 

The third reason for the slow establishment of musicology programs in 
higher education lies in the attitude of the people who can make a 
difference. Koreans have gone through political and cultural colonialism 
throughout the 20th century and before. Therefore, the rise of nationalism in 
the 1970s commenced by the intellectuals certainly created a mood for 
selective acceptance of overtly Western influences on the nation. Westerners' 
or outsiders' impact on Korean society has been so great that its reaction has 
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been equally skeptical. Some traditional Korean music specialists assert that 
the methodology of Western ethnomusicologists may have been useful only 
when that of traditional Korean musicological study was not established 
and thus Westerners' research on Korean music is now no longer 
persuasive. 

Has the methodology of traditional Korean music study been established? 
While I can understand his uneasiness towards influences of "others," I am 
not sure of the establishment of Korean scholarships and methodologies on 
Korean traditional music at this point. This kind of open dismissal of 
ethnomusicology has aggravated societal prejudice against the field and has 
been an obstacle to not only the understanding of Western musicology but 
also the development of Korean musicology. Western musicology is 
continually moving towards an inclusive nature and developing its 
methods for universal purposes. We do not have to accept it without critical 
evaluation, yet we must give it a try. 

In order to establish more musicology programs in Korea, we need to 
change our attitude and seek help from everyone in the music field, 
especially ones with the power to make changes. Think about the 
musicologists in the United States who have helped build the field of 
ethnomusicology, such as Manfred Bukofzer, D.J. Grout, Gustav Reese, and 
Charles Seeger and others (Lee 1982: 73-85). I strongly believe that it is now 
the time to think about social responsibility. As long as our music education 
is being one-sided, meaning heavily performance-oriented or Western 
oriented, music of Korea will not withstand in the global age of the 21st 
century. How many musicologists of international recognition do we have? 
How many books on Korean music published outside of Korea? How many 
indigenous performers or scholars trained within our culture have 
succeeded in obtaining international claim? Most of our well-known 
performers or scholars are the ones who have received their advanced 
training abroad. We have a lot to catching up to do. Do you want to be just 
satisfied by maintaining your position and the current state of music in 
South Korea? 

Integrative musicology for Korean music research 

As a conclusion, I would now like to contemplate the future of 
musicology in Korea. We are living at the very edge of the 20th century. 
However, the current situation in Korea reminds me of what Blacking said 
three decades ago in his famous book, How Musical Is Man? (1973: 3): 
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Ethnomusicology is a comparatively new word which is widely used to refer to 
the study of different musical systems of the world. Its seven syllables do not give it 
any aesthetic advantage over the pentasyllable "musicology," but at least they may 
remind us that the people of many so-called "primitive" cultures used seven-tone 
scales and harmony long before they heard the music of western Europe." 

He then goes on to say that, "We need a cumbersome word to restore the 
balance to a world music that threatens to fly up into clouds of elitism." 

In contemporary South Korea where the elitism in music is widespread, I 
call for "Integrative Musicology" for our future direction. First, in order to 
achieve integration of the divisions of musicology, historical musicology 
and ethnomusicology, and their methodologies should be combined, thus 
the analysis of both music and context could pioneer new ways to analyzing 
music and music history in Korea. Second, Integrative Musicology should 
include human aspects. Musicology came from the above (Kerman 1985) 
and its distance from the below where music is being made and r~ceived 
has been a hindrance to understanding Korean music. As Gourlay (1982) 
states, music is an affecting presence which can constantly establish the 
close relationship with "us." If we do not consider the human in our 
research, the understanding of music will never be comprehensive. Third, 
we must also integrate different methodologies from different fields 
through interdisciplinary or trans disciplinary studies. Seoul National 
University, the leading University in South Korea, has recently established a 
graduate program in musicology. It is too early to predict its outcome, but it 
is comforting to know that its aim is doing interdisciplinary research. 

Lastly and most importantly, we have to dialogue in our effort to 
integrate musicology. Here dialoguing is not just a conversation to reach a 
unified conclusion. It is a method which can present two different ideas 
simultaneously. It began in literature. Mihkail Bakhtin (1895-1975), a 
Russian philosopher who has early on in his life moved so frequently and 
thus always tried to understand cultural differences, conceived the idea of 
"dialogism." Musicology for a long time employed dialetical approaches in 
the analysis of music and differences which were often buried in what we 
called an "objective" view. The idea of simultaneous acceptance of different 
views will shed a new light to the problem of emic/ etic in world music 
research. Now cultural insiders' subjective views can be presented and we 
will have a chance to dialogue with other scholars even outside the country. 
In Korea, long dichotomized fields of music need much dialoguing and we 
should not be afraid of "heterophony" and should not always pursue 
"unison and harmony" in our debate (Rice 1987). 
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I urge Korean music scholars to come together, though we have "travelled 
in different directions, yet report back to each other what we have seen, 
heard, or discovered on our travels" (Charles Seeger 1977: 102-38), to build 
Korean musicology. Our dialogue will stimulate the native scholarships and 
eventually solidify our role in the world music research. 

Isn't "Integrative Musicology" a cumbersome word? Yes, but I feel that 
we must come up with a new term for Korean musicology if that means 
Koreans can get rid of deeply-rooted societal prejudice toward particular 
areas of study. I chose the word "Integrative" not just because of its 
meaning of unifying different things to make a whole but because of its 
implication, "to remove social barriers imposing segregation upon" 
(Webster's New Word Dictionary 1972). We need to integrate differences 
through dialogue and integrative musicology will offer that chance in 
developing Korean musicology. 
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